Reheating in Inflationary Cosmology: Theory and Applications

Rouzbeh Allahverdi¹, Robert Brandenberger², Francis-Yan Cyr-Racine³, Anupam Mazumdar^{4, 5}

Physics Department, University of New Mexico, Albuquerque, NM, 87131, USA ² Physics Department, McGill University, H3A 2T8, Canada.

³ Department of Physics and Astronomy, Univ. of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, V6T 1Z1, Canada.

⁴ Physics Department, Lancaster University, Lancaster LA1 4YB, United Kingdom.
 ⁵ Niels Bohr Institute, Blegdamsvej-17, Copenhagen, DK-2100, Denmark.

Reheating is an important part of inflationary cosmology. It describes the production of Standard Matter particles after the phase of accelerated expansion. We give a review of the reheating process, focusing on an in-depth discussion of the preheating stage which is characterized by exponential particle production due to a parametric resonance or tachyonic instability. We give a brief overview of the thermalization process after preheating and end with a survey of some applications to supersymmetric theories and to other issues in cosmology such as baryogenesis, dark matter and metric preheating.

1

14

14

14

Contents

I. Introduction

II.	Inflation Models and Initial Conditions fo	\mathbf{r}
	Reheating	2

III.	Inflaton Decay	3
	A. Perturbative Decay	3
	B. Preheating	4
	C. Preheating in an Expanding Background	5
	D. Termination of Preheating	6
	E. Tachyonic Preheating	7
IV.	Thermalization	7
	A. Perturbative Considerations	7
	B. Non-Perturbative Considerations	8
v.	Reheating in Supersymmetric Models	9
	A. Inflaton Couplings to Matter Fields	9
	B. Supersymmetric Flat Directions	10
	C. Perturbative Decay	10
	D. Non-perturbative Decay	10
	E. Thermalization	11
VI.	Consequences of Reheating/Preheating	12
	A. Non-thermal Particle Creation	12
	1. Baryogenesis and Leptogenesis:	12
	2. Dark matter:	12
	3. Moduli and Gravitino Production	12
	B. Metric Preheating	13
	1. Entropy fluctuations	13
	2. Gravity waves:	14

VII. Discussion and Conclusions

Acknowledgments

References

INTRODUCTION I.

The inflationary model [1] has become the current paradigm of early universe cosmology. The first key aspect of the model is a phase of accelerated expansion of space which can explain the overall homogeneity, spatial flatness and large size of the current universe. Microscopic-scale quantum vacuum fluctuations during the phase of acceleration are red-shifted to currently observable scales, and lead to a spectrum of cosmological fluctuations which becomes scale-invariant in the limit in which the expansion rate becomes constant in time [2].

Reheating at the end of the period of accelerated expansion is an important part of inflationary cosmology. Without reheating, inflation would leave behind a universe empty of matter. Reheating occurs through coupling of the inflaton field ϕ , the scalar field generating the accelerated expansion of space, to Standard Model (SM) matter. Such couplings must be present at least via gravitational interactions. However, in many models of inflation there are couplings through the matter sector of the theory directly.

Reheating was initially [3] analyzed using first order perturbation theory and discussed in terms of the decay of an inflaton particle into SM matter particles. As first realized in [4] (see also [5]), such a perturbative analysis may be rather misleading since it does not take into account the coherent nature of the inflaton field. A new view of reheating was then proposed [4] which is based on the quantum mechanical production of matter particles in a classical background inflaton field¹. As this analysis showed, it is likely that reheating will involve a parametric resonance instability. This proposal was studied more carefully in [8, 9] and then analyzed in detail in [10]. The term "preheating" was coined [8] to describe the initial energy transfer from the inflaton field to matter particles.

¹ See also [6, 7] for other approaches to the out-of-equilibrium dynamics of the inflaton field.

Typically, the state of matter after preheating is highly non-thermal, and thus must be followed by a phase of thermalization.

The first goal of this review article is to present an introduction to the theory of preheating after inflation. In Section 2 of this article, we give a lightning review of inflationary cosmology. Section 3 is the most important section of this review in which we present a comprehensive analysis of preheating. The efficiency of preheating turns out to be rather model-dependent. We first discuss "standard preheating" which will typically occur in simple single-field inflation models like those used in "Chaotic Inflation". The efficiency of preheating can be much higher if a tachyonic direction develops, which is what occurs in certain small field inflation models and in "Hybrid Inflation", a model involving two scalar fields. It turns out that while preheating leads to a very rapid start to the process of energy transfer from the inflaton to SM matter, it typically does not drain most of the energy of the inflaton field. This happens in a second stage, a stage characterized by the nonlinear interactions of the fluctuation modes which have been highly excited by the preheating process. According to recent studies [11], this process is turbulent. The initial stage of turbulence (after which the bulk of the energy density is no longer in the inflaton field) is rapid, but the actual thermalization of the decay products takes much longer. These issues are briefly discussed in Section 4. Section 5 focuses on reheating in supersymmetric models. Finally, in Section 6 we give a brief overview of a number of applications of preheating in inflationary cosmology.

II. INFLATION MODELS AND INITIAL CONDITIONS FOR REHEATING

Cosmological inflation [1] is a phase of accelerated expansion of space. In the context of General Relativity as the theory describing space and time, inflation requires scalar field matter. More precisely, the energy-momentum tensor of matter must be dominated by the almost constant potential energy density of the scalar field ϕ .

A scalar field is postulated to exist in the SM of particle physics: the Higgs field used to give elementary fermions their masses. To serve as a Higgs field, its potential energy must have a minimum at a non-trivial field value. The standard example is

$$V(\phi) = \frac{1}{4}\lambda(\phi^2 - \eta^2)^2$$
 (1)

where η is the vacuum expectation value of ϕ . It is assumed that at high temperatures the symmetry is restored by finite temperature effects (see e.g. [12] for a review of field theory methods used in inflationary cosmology) and $\phi = 0$. Once the temperature T falls below a critical value T_c , ϕ ceases to be trapped and will start to roll towards one of the lowest energy states $\phi = \pm \eta$.

2

The SM Higgs must have a coupling constant λ which is set by the gauge coupling constant and cannot be sufficiently small to yield a long time period of slow rolling of ϕ which is required to obtain enough inflation (except possibly if ϕ is non-minimally coupled to gravity [13]).

Hence, scalar field-driven inflation requires us to go beyond the SM of particle physics. Once one makes this step, there are typically many candidate scalar fields which could be the inflaton, in particular in supersymmetric models.

For cosmological studies, the precise nature of the inflaton is often secondary and hence simple toy models are used. "New" inflation [14, 15] maintains the idea that ϕ begins trapped near $\phi = 0$. Inflation takes place during the period when ϕ is undergoing the symmetry-breaking phase transition and slowly rolling towards $\phi = \pm \eta$. The model was based on scalar field dynamics obtained by replacing the potential (1) by a symmetry breaking potential of Coleman-Weinberg [16] form, where the mass term at the field origin is set to zero and symmetry breaking is obtained through quantum corrections. However, new inflation models typically suffer from an initial condition problem [17].

"Chaotic" (or "large-field") inflation [18] is an alternative scenario. Inflation is triggered by a period of slow-rolling of ϕ unrelated to a symmetry-breaking phase transition. The simplest example occurs in the toy model of a single scalar field with potential

$$V(\phi) = \frac{1}{2}m^2\phi^2 \tag{2}$$

where m is the mass of ϕ (which is of the order $10^{-6}m_{pl}$ if the model is to yield the observed magnitude of cosmological fluctuations [2]). Here, m_{pl} is the Planck mass defined via $m_{pl}^{-2} \equiv G$, G being Newton's gravitational constant. It is assumed that ϕ starts out at large field values and slowly rolls towards its vacuum state $\phi = 0$. For inflation to be successful, two conditions must be satisfied. Firstly, the energy density must be dominated by the potential energy term, and secondly the acceleration term in the field equation

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} = -V'(\phi), \qquad (3)$$

the Klein-Gordon equation in an expanding background, must be negligible compared to the other two terms. Here, H is the Hubble expansion rate and a prime indicates the derivative with respect to ϕ . Making use of the Friedmann equation

$$H^{2} = \frac{8\pi G}{3} \left(\frac{1}{2} \dot{\phi}^{2} + V(\phi) \right)$$
(4)

it is easy to see that the slow-rolling conditions are only satisfied for super-Planckian field values $|\phi| > m_{pl}$. In the above two equations (3) and (4) we have taken the field configuration to be homogeneous. In the case of chaotic inflation, the homogeneous slow-roll trajectory is a local attractor in initial condition space [19], even in the presence of linear metric fluctuations [20], and thus this model is free from the initial condition problem of new inflation. In the context of "real" particle physics theories such as supersymmetric models, gravitational effects often steepen the potential for values of $|\phi|$ beyond the Planck mass and therefore prevent slow-roll inflation.

One way to try to avoid this problem but maintain the success of chaotic inflation is to add a second scalar field ψ to the sector of the theory responsible for inflation and to invoke a potential of the form

$$V(\phi,\psi) = \frac{1}{2}m^2\phi^2 + \frac{g^2}{2}\psi^2\phi^2 + \frac{1}{4}\lambda(\psi^2 - v^2)^2, \quad (5)$$

where g and λ are dimensionless coupling constants and v is the vacuum expectation value of ψ . For large values of $|\phi|$, the potential in ψ direction has a minimum at $\psi = 0$, whereas for small values of $|\phi|$, $\psi = 0$ becomes an unstable point. The reader can verify that in this model slow-rolling of ϕ does not require super-Planckian field values. This two field model is called "hybrid" inflation [21].

Let us return to the toy model of chaotic inflation with the potential (1). The slow-roll trajectory is given by

$$\dot{\phi} = -\frac{1}{2\sqrt{3}\pi} m m_{pl} \,, \tag{6}$$

and it is easy to see that the slow-roll conditions break down at the field value

$$\phi_c = \frac{m_{pl}}{2\sqrt{3\pi}}.$$
(7)

After the breakdown of slow-rolling, ϕ commences damped oscillatory motion about $\phi = 0$ and the timeaveraged equation of state is that of cold matter (p = 0where p denotes pressure). Asymptotically for large times $mt \gg 1$ the solution approaches

$$\phi(t) \to \frac{m_{pl}}{\sqrt{3\pi}mt} \sin(mt)$$
. (8)

This scalar field configuration will provide the classical background matter in the reheating phase.

III. INFLATON DECAY

A. Perturbative Decay

Reheating is a key part of inflationary cosmology. It describes the production of SM matter at the end of the period of accelerated expansion when the energy density is stored overwhelmingly in the oscillations of ϕ . Historically, reheating was first treated perturbatively [3].

We assume that the inflaton ϕ is coupled to another scalar field χ . Taking the interaction Lagrangian to be

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm int} = -g\sigma\phi\chi^2\,,\tag{9}$$

where g is a dimensionless coupling constant and σ is a mass scale, then the decay rate of the inflaton into χ particles is given by

$$\Gamma = \frac{g^2 \sigma^2}{8\pi m},\tag{10}$$

where m is the inflaton mass.

In the approach of [3], the energy loss of the inflaton due to the production of χ particles was taken into account by adding a damping term to the inflaton equation of motion which in the case of a homogeneous inflaton field is

$$\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} + \Gamma\dot{\phi} = -V'(\phi). \tag{11}$$

For small coupling constant, the interaction rate Γ is typically much smaller than the Hubble parameter at the end of inflation. Thus, at the beginning of the phase of inflaton oscillations, the energy loss into particles is initially negligible compared to the energy loss due to the expansion of space. It is only once the Hubble expansion rate decreases to a value comparable to Γ that χ particle production becomes effective. It is the energy density at the time when $H = \Gamma$ which determines how much energy ends up in χ particles and thus determines the "reheating temperature", the temperature of the SM fields after energy transfer.

$$T_R \sim \left(\Gamma m_{pl}\right)^{1/2} \,. \tag{12}$$

Since Γ is proportional to the square of the coupling constant g which is generally very small, perturbative reheating is slow and produces a reheating temperature which can be very low compared to the energy scale at which inflation takes place.

There are two main problems with the perturbative decay analysis described above. First of all, even if the inflaton decay were perturbative, it is not justified to use the heuristic equation (11) since it violates the fluctuationdissipation theorem: in systems with dissipation, there are always fluctuations, and these are missing in (11). For an improved effective equation of motion see e.g. [22].

The main problem with the perturbative analysis is that it does not take into account the coherent nature of the inflaton field. The inflaton field at the beginning of the period of oscillations is not a superposition of free asymptotic single inflaton states, but rather a coherently oscillating homogeneous field. The large amplitude of oscillation implies that it is well justified to treat the inflaton classically. However, the matter fields can be assumed to start off in their vacuum state (the red-shifting during the period of inflation will remove any matter particles present at the beginning of inflation). Thus, matter fields χ must be treated quantum mechanically. The improved approach to reheating initiated in [4] (see also [5]) is to consider reheating as a quantum production of χ particles in a classical ϕ background.

B. Preheating

We will present the preheating mechanism for the simple toy model with interaction Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm int} = -\frac{1}{2}g^2\chi^2\phi^2, \qquad (13)$$

where, as before, g is a dimensionless coupling constant ². In this subsection we will neglect the expansion of space. Provided that the time period of preheating is small compared to the Hubble expansion time H^{-1} this is a reasonable approximation. In the next subsection we will include the expansion of space explicitly.

The quantum theory of χ particle production in the external classical inflaton background begins by expanding the quantum field $\hat{\chi}$ into creation and annihilation operators \hat{a}_k and \hat{a}_k^{\dagger} as:

$$\hat{\chi}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{3/2}} \int d^3k \left(\chi_k^*(t) \hat{a}_k e^{i\mathbf{k}\mathbf{x}} + \chi_k(t) \hat{a}_k^\dagger e^{-i\mathbf{k}\mathbf{x}} \right),$$
(14)

where k is the momentum. If we assume that there are no non-linearities in the χ sector of the theory, then the equation of motion for χ is linear and can be studied simply mode by mode in Fourier space. The mode functions then satisfy the equation

$$\ddot{\chi}_k + \left(k^2 + m_{\chi}^2 + g^2 \Phi^2 \sin^2\left(mt\right)\right) \chi_k = 0, \qquad (15)$$

where Φ is the amplitude of oscillation of ϕ . This is the Mathieu equation which is conventionally written in the form

$$\chi_k'' + (A_k - 2q\cos 2z)\chi_k = 0, \qquad (16)$$

where we have introduced the dimensionless time variable z = mt and a prime now denotes the derivative with respect to z. Comparing the coefficients, we see that

$$A_k = \frac{k^2 + m_{\chi}^2}{m^2} + 2q \qquad q = \frac{g^2 \Phi^2}{4m^2} \tag{17}$$

The growth of the mode function corresponds to particle production, as in the case of particle production in an external gravitational field [26]. We will return to this point in the next subsection. For now, let us simply state that exponential growth of the mode functions will lead to an exponential growth of the number of χ particles, with the exponent of this growth being twice the corresponding exponent of the mode functions.

It is well known that the Mathieu equation has instabilities for certain ranges of k and leads to exponential growth

$$\chi_k \propto \exp(\mu_k z) \,, \tag{18}$$



FIG. 1: Instability bands of the Mathieu equation (from [27]). The horizontal axis is the parameter q of (16), the vertical axis is the value of A. The shaded regions are regions in parameter space where there is a parametric resonance instability.

where μ_k is called the Floquet exponent. For small values of q, e.g. $q \ll 1$, resonance occurs in a narrow instability band about k = m (see Figure 1). Hence, in this case we speak of "narrow resonance" (see [27] for in-depth discussions of the Mathieu equation and its generalizations).

The resonance is much more efficient if $q \gg 1$ [8, 10]. In this case, resonance occurs in broad bands. In particular, the bands include all long wavelength modes $k \to 0$. We then speak of "broad" parametric resonance. A condition for particle production is that the WKB approximation for the evolution of χ is violated. In the WKB approximation, we write: $\chi_k \propto e^{\pm i \int \omega_k dt}$, which is valid as long as the adiabaticity condition

$$\frac{d\omega_k^2}{dt} \le 2\omega_k^3 \tag{19}$$

is satisfied. In the above, the effective frequency ω_k is given by

$$\omega_k = \sqrt{k^2 + m_{\chi}^2 + g^2 \Phi(t)^2 sin^2(mt)}, \qquad (20)$$

By inserting the effective frequency (20) into the condition (19) and following some algebra, we find that the adiabaticity condition is violated for momenta satisfying

$$k^2 \le \frac{2}{3\sqrt{3}}gm\Phi - m_{\chi}^2.$$
 (21)

For modes with these values of k, the adiabaticity condition breaks down in each oscillation period when ϕ is close to zero. We conclude that the particle number does not increase smoothly, but rather in "bursts", as was first studied in [10].

² Preheating in a conformally flat scalar field model was analyzed in [23, 24], and in a sine-Gordon potential in [25].

So far, we have studied preheating in a toy model in which Standard Model matter is modeled by a scalar field χ . However, in principle we are interested in the production of SM fermions. Such fermions could be produced after preheating into a scalar field χ which then in turn couples to fermions. In particular, in supersymmetric theories to be discussed in a later section there are many channels for this to happen. However, it turns out that preheating into fermions is also effective, in spite of the fact that the occupation number of any fixed state cannot be greater than one (because of the Pauli exclusion principle). This is discussed in detail in [28, 29].

C. Preheating in an Expanding Background

Provided that the Floquet exponent is not much smaller than unity, the parametric resonance instability leads to an energy transfer from the inflaton to matter particles which is rapid on the scale of the Hubble time. Thus, an analysis neglecting the expansion of the universe is self-consistent. However, as discussed in detail in [10], it is not too difficult to include the expansion of space.

We will first give a qualitative analysis of broad resonance in an expanding background characterized by the cosmological scale factor a(t) which is increasing in time as given by the Friedmann equations. The equation of motion for χ is

$$\ddot{\chi}_k + 3H\dot{\chi}_k + \left(\frac{k^2}{a^2} + m_{\chi}^2 + g^2\Phi(t)^2\sin^2\left(mt\right)\right)\chi_k = 0.$$
(22)

The adiabaticity condition is now violated for momenta satisfying:

$$\frac{k^2}{a^2} \le \frac{2}{3\sqrt{3}}gm\Phi(t) - m_{\chi}^2.$$
(23)

Note that the expansion of space makes broad resonance more effective since more k modes are red-shifted into the instability band as time proceeds. We will see below that the improved analysis yields the same expression for the resonance band except for the exact value of the numerical coefficient of the first term on the r.h.s.. Broad parametric resonance ends when $q \leq 1/4$.

Let us now move on to a quantitative analysis of this problem, building on the comprehensive study of [10]. It proves convenient to eliminate the Hubble friction term in the equation of motion by rescaling the field variable. We consider the variable $X_k(t) = a^{3/2}(t)\chi_k(t)$ in terms of which the equation of motion (22) becomes:

$$\ddot{X}_k + \omega_k^2 X_k = 0 \tag{24}$$

with

$$\omega_k^2 = \frac{k^2}{a^2(t)} + m_\chi^2 + g^2 \Phi^2(t) \sin^2(mt) - \frac{9}{4}H^2 - \frac{3}{2}\dot{H}.$$
 (25)

Note that in the matter-dominated background which we are considering the last two terms on the right-hand side cancel.

The equation of motion (24) represents a harmonic oscillator equation with a time-dependent frequency. The evolution of the solution will be described by the WKB approximation (which entails the absence of particle production) unless the adiabaticity condition is violated. This will happen during short time intervals around the instances $t = t_j$ when $\phi = 0$, as discussed in the previous section. We label the intervals of adiabatic evolution by an integer j. In the j'th interval (lasting from t_{j-1} to t_j), the adiabatic evolution of X_k is given by

$$X_k^j(t) = \frac{\alpha_k^j}{\sqrt{2\omega_k}} e^{i\int\omega_k dt} + \frac{\beta_k^j}{\sqrt{2\omega_k}} e^{-i\int\omega_k dt}, \qquad (26)$$

where the coefficients α_k^j and β_k^j (the "Bogoliubov coefficients") are constant and satisfy the normalization condition $|\alpha_k^j|^2 - |\beta_k^j|^2 = 1$ (derived from the Heisenberg uncertainty principle).

During the brief time periods when ϕ is close to zero, we can use the approximation $\phi^2(t) \simeq \Phi^2 m^2 (t-t_j)^2$. Introducing the new time variable $\tau = g \Phi m (t-t_j)$ and a rescaled momentum $\kappa^2 = \frac{(k^2/a^2) + m_\chi^2}{g \Phi m}$ the equation of motion for X becomes

$$\frac{d^2 X_k}{d\tau^2} + \left(\kappa^2 + \tau^2\right) X_k = 0.$$
 (27)

This equation corresponds to scattering from a parabolic potential.

The non-adabatic evolution of X_k during the short intervals when ϕ crosses the origin leads to a transformation of the coefficients of Bogoliubov type

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha_k^{j+1} \\ \beta_k^{j+1} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{D_k} & \frac{R_k^*}{D_k^*} e^{-2i\theta_k^j} \\ \frac{R_k}{D_k} e^{2i\theta_k^j} & \frac{1}{D_k^*} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_k^j \\ \beta_k^j \end{pmatrix}$$
(28)
$$\begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{1+e^{-\pi\kappa^2}} e^{i\varphi_k} & ie^{-\frac{\pi}{2}\kappa^2 - 2i\theta_k^j} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_k^j \end{pmatrix}$$

$$= \left(\begin{array}{c} \sqrt{1+e^{-i\pi k}} e^{i\pi k} e^{i\pi k} e^{i\pi k} e^{i\pi k} \\ -ie^{-\frac{\pi}{2}\kappa^{2}+2i\theta_{k}^{j}} \sqrt{1+e^{-\pi\kappa^{2}}} e^{-i\varphi_{k}} \end{array} \right) \left(\begin{array}{c} \alpha_{k} \\ \beta_{k}^{j} \end{array} \right),$$

where we defined $\theta_k^j = \int_0^{t_j} dt \omega_k$ which is the phase accumulated at t_j . The reflection and transmission coefficients R_k and D_k are given by

$$R_k = -\frac{ie^{i\varphi_k}}{\sqrt{1+e^{\pi\kappa^2}}} \tag{29}$$

$$D_k = \frac{e^{-i\varphi_k}}{\sqrt{1+e^{-\pi\kappa^2}}},\tag{30}$$

where the phase φ_k is:

$$\varphi_k = \arg\left\{\Gamma\left(\frac{1+i\kappa^2}{2}\right)\right\} + \frac{\kappa^2}{2}\left(1+\ln\frac{2}{\kappa^2}\right).$$
 (31)

Here Γ stands for the complex Gamma function. In accordance with the general theory of particle production

in external fields (see e.g. [26]), the occupation number of the k'th mode is

$$n_k = |\beta_k|^2. \tag{32}$$

Making use of the Bogoliubov transformation (28), we obtain the following recursion relation of the particle number:

$$n_{k}^{j+1} = e^{-\pi\kappa^{2}} + \left(1 + 2e^{-\pi\kappa^{2}}\right) n_{k}^{j} + 2e^{-\frac{\pi}{2}\kappa^{2}} \sqrt{1 + e^{-\pi\kappa^{2}}} \sqrt{n_{k}^{j}(1+n_{k}^{j})} \sin\theta_{tot}^{j}(33)$$

where $\theta_{tot}^j = 2\theta_k^j - \varphi_k + \arg(\alpha_k^j) - \arg(\beta_k^j)$, we used (32) and $|\alpha_k^j|^2 = 1 + n_k^j$. From (33) it follows that only modes with $\pi \kappa^2 \leq 1$ will grow. Inserting the definition of κ into this condition, we get an expression for the resonance band which reproduces (23) except for the numerical coefficient in the first term on the r.h.s. of the equation which is now $1/\pi$ instead of $2/(3\sqrt{3})$.

We can expand (33) in the limit $n_k \gg 1$ and obtain

$$n_k^{j+1} = \left(1 + 2e^{-\pi\kappa^2} + 2e^{-\frac{\pi}{2}\kappa^2}\sqrt{1 + e^{-\pi\kappa^2}}\sin\theta_{tot}^j\right)n_k^j.$$
(34)

The occupation number can only grow if the expression in the bracket is larger than 1. For the fastest growing mode (k = 0), $n_k^{j+1} > n_k^j$ if

$$-\frac{\pi}{4} < \theta_{tot}^j < \frac{5\pi}{4}, \qquad (35)$$

where we have taken $m_{\chi} = 0$. Now, since θ_{tot}^{j} has a rather complicated time-dependence, it could almost be considered as a random variable. Thus, the range of phases (35) implies that the solution grows about 75% of the time.

We can define an effective Floquet exponent μ_k^j for the j'th interval via

$$n_k^{j+1} = e^{2\pi\mu_k^j} n_k^j. aga{36}$$

By comparing with (34) we get

$$\mu_k^j = \frac{1}{2\pi} \ln\left(1 + 2e^{-\pi\kappa^2} + 2e^{-\frac{\pi}{2}\kappa^2}\sqrt{1 + e^{-\pi\kappa^2}}\sin\theta_{tot}^j\right).$$
(37)

The "average" Floquet exponent μ_k is determined by:

$$\mu_k = \frac{\pi}{m\Delta t} \sum_j \mu_k^j, \qquad (38)$$

where Δt is the total duration of the resonance. Making use of (37) we obtain

$$\mu_k \approx \frac{1}{2\pi} \ln 3 - \mathcal{O}(\kappa^2) \,. \tag{39}$$

The fact that the exponent is of the order unity implies that broad parametric resonance in an expanding background is very efficient and can convert a substantial fraction of the inflaton energy density into matter in a time interval small compared to the Hubble time. The total number density of χ particles is obtained by integrating over all values of k:

$$n_{\chi}(t) = \frac{1}{(2\pi a)^3} \int_0^\infty d^3 k n_k(t)$$
(40)
= $\frac{1}{2\pi^2 a^3} \int_0^\infty dk k^2 |\beta_k^0|^2 e^{2m\mu_k t}.$

which can be estimated as [30]

$$n_{\chi}(t) \approx \frac{(gm\Phi_0)^{3/2} |\beta_m^0|^2 e^{2m\mu t}}{16\pi^3 a^3 \sqrt{\frac{m\mu t}{2\pi} + 1}}.$$
 (41)

This equation determines how fast the energy is drained from the inflaton field, and thus the time interval which it takes before preheating is completed.

D. Termination of Preheating

In the previous analysis of preheating, we have neglected the back-reaction of the produced χ particles on the dynamics of the preheating process. The backreaction arises at different places. First, the presence of χ particles changes the effective mass of the inflaton oscillations. The rough criterion which we will use below is that this back-reaction effect is negligible as long as the change Δm_{ϕ}^2 in the square mass of the inflaton is smaller than m^2 .

In the Hartree approximation, the change in the inflaton mass due to χ particles is given by

$$\Delta m_{\phi}^2 = g^2 \langle \chi^2 \rangle \,, \tag{42}$$

where the pointed brackets indicate the quantum expectation value. The expectation value of χ^2 is given by

$$\langle \chi^2 \rangle = \frac{1}{2\pi^2 a^3} \int_0^\infty dk k^2 |X_k(t)|^2$$
 (43)

Inserting the expansion of the field modes X_k in terms of the Bogoliubov coefficients we find that

$$\Delta m_{\chi}^2(t) \simeq \frac{g n_{\chi}(t)}{|\phi(t)|} \,. \tag{44}$$

It appears that this expression becomes ill-defined when ϕ crosses zero. However, the equation of motion is still well defined at these points. To estimate the strength of back-reaction, we will replace ϕ by its amplitude Φ . Thus, the condition under which this back-reaction effect is negligible is

$$n_{\chi}(t) \le \frac{m^2 \Phi(t)}{g} \,. \tag{45}$$

This is an implicit equation for the time t_1 when back reaction can no longer be neglected. Note that the expression for the number density of χ particles was derived in (41), and that Φ scales as a function of time as t^{-1} . Because of the exponential growth of n_{χ} , it is clear that up to logarithmic factors the time interval of preheating is

$$\delta t \sim (\mu m)^{-1} \,. \tag{46}$$

Thus, since $H \ll m$, this time interval is short compared to the Hubble expansion time, unless the Floquet exponent μ is suppressed.

A second condition must be satisfied in order to be able to neglect the back-reaction of the χ particles on the preheating dynamics: it is the condition that the energy in the χ particles is sub-dominant. Making us of the estimate, $\rho_{\chi} \sim \langle (\nabla \chi)^2 \rangle \simeq k^2 \langle \chi^2 \rangle$, and inserting the value of $\langle \chi^2 \rangle$ at the time t_1 determined above, we see that ρ_{χ} is smaller than the potential energy of the inflaton field at the time t_1 as long as the value q at the time t_1 is larger than 1, e.g. $q(t_1) > 1$. This is roughly speaking the same as the condition for the effectiveness of broad resonance.

As it turns out, in many models there is another mechanism which shuts off the resonance before the either of the two conditions mentioned above becomes satisfied. Numerical studies [31–34] have shown that the scattering of χ particles off the inflaton condensate limits the value of the χ modes to a value lower than that which would be obtained from arguments such as the first one above which makes use of the Hartree approximation. For small values of q, the resonant period may be completely absent.

If $q(t_1) >> 1$ then broad parametric resonance ends when most of the energy is still stored in the inflaton condensate. The further decay must then be analyzed by other techniques, e.g. perturbatively or using numerical simulations. In particular, the time interval of matterdominated dynamics after inflation could last a long time, leading to a low matter temperature after the matter field excitations have thermalized. On the other hand, if $q(t_1) \sim 1$, then the matter-dominated phase will end with the end of preheating. We still need to study how long it takes for the decay products to thermalize. This topic of thermalization after preheating will be discussed in the next section.

Before moving on to the study of thermalization after preheating, we must discuss some variants of preheating in which the inflaton decay is much more efficient than in the chaotic inflation toy model used so far in this section.

E. Tachyonic Preheating

In the chaotic inflation model we have studied up to this point the effective frequency of the χ oscillations is always positive. If it were negative, then we would obviously get an exponential instability. The simplest way to obtain this instability is to simply change the sign of the coupling term (13) in the interaction Lagrangian. This can be done without giving up stability of the model if we add quartic potential terms that dominate at large field values but are unimportant during preheating. This model has "negative coupling resonance", a mechanism that was proposed in [35]. Similar negative coupling instabilities can also occur in models with cubic interaction terms [36–38].

Another simple model in which the effective frequency is negative for a certain time interval is the symmetry breaking potential (1). For small field values, the effective mass of the fluctuations of ϕ is negative and hence a "tachyonic" resonance will occur, as studied in [39, 40]. For small field values, the equation for the fluctuations ϕ_k of ϕ is

$$\ddot{\phi}_k + (k^2 - m^2)\phi_k = 0.$$
(47)

Hence, modes with k < m grow with an exponent which approaches $\mu_k = 1$ in the limit $k \to 0$. Given initial vacuum amplitudes for the modes ϕ_k at the initial time t = 0 of the resonance, the field dispersion at a later time t will be given by

$$\langle \delta \phi^2 \rangle = \int_0^m \frac{k dk}{4\pi} e^{2t\sqrt{m^2 - k^2}}.$$
 (48)

The growth of the fluctuations modes terminates once the dispersion becomes comparable to the symmetry breaking scale.

Tachyonic preheating also occurs in hybrid inflation models like that of (2). In this case, it is the fluctuations of ψ which have tachyonic form and which grow exponentially [39]. Note that reheating in hybrid inflation was first studied in [41] using the tools of broad parametric resonance. Fermion production in this context was discussed in [42]. Fermion production is the context of tachyonic preheating was then analyzed in [43]. The quantum to classical transition of fluctuations in tachyonic preheating was investigated in [44, 45].

Another preheating mechanism which is more effective than the broad resonance process described above arises if the χ particles in the model of (9) are coupled linearly to fermions such that the χ particles created when $\phi \sim 0$ decay after half a ϕ oscillation, thus preventing the χ particles from slowing the decay of ϕ . This mechanism is called "instant preheating" [46].

IV. THERMALIZATION

A. Perturbative Considerations

Neither the perturbative decay of a Bose inflaton condensate (discussed in Section 3.a) nor the preheating mechanism discussed in later subsections of Section 3 produce a thermal spectrum of decay products. For many questions in cosmology it is not sufficient to know when inflation has terminated - it is crucial to know at what temperature the universe first takes on a thermal distribution. Examples are applications of reheating to baryogenesis and to nucleosynthesis constraints. In this section we first discuss perturbative thermalization. Then we summarize the results of recent non-perturbative studies of inflaton decay. We begin with perturbative considerations.

In a full thermal equilibrium the energy density ρ and the number density n of relativistic particles scale as: $\rho \sim T^4$ and $n \sim T^3$, where T is the temperature of the thermal bath. Thus, in full equilibrium the average particle energy is given by: $\langle E \rangle_{\rm eq} = (\rho/n)$, which obeys the scaling, $\langle E \rangle_{\rm eq} \sim \rho^{1/4} \sim T$.

On the other hand, if the inflaton decays perturbatively, then right after the inflaton decay has completed, the energy density of the universe is given by:

$$\rho \approx 3 \left(\Gamma m_{pl}\right)^2, \quad \text{and} \quad \langle E \rangle \approx m \gg \rho^{1/4}, \quad (49)$$

(where m is the inflaton mass). Then, from conservation of energy, the number density of decay products is found to be

$$n \approx \left(\frac{\rho}{m}\right) \ll \rho^{3/4}$$
. (50)

Hence, perturbative inflaton decay results in a dilute plasma that contains a small number of very energetic particles.

Reaching full equilibrium requires re-distribution of the energy among different particles, *kinetic equilibrium*, as well as increasing the total number of particles, *chemical equilibrium*. Therefore both number-conserving and number-violating reactions must be involved.

The most important processes for kinetic equilibration are $2 \rightarrow 2$ scatterings with gauge boson exchange in the *t*-channel. (Scalar exchange in *t*-channel diagrams are usually suppressed, also vertices that arise from a Yukawa coupling are helicity suppressed.) The cross-section for these scatterings is $\sigma_{2\rightarrow 2} \sim \alpha^2 |t|^{-1}$, where α is a gauge fine structure constant and the variable *t* is related to the exchanged energy ΔE and momentum, $\Delta \mathbf{p}$ through $t = \Delta E^2 - |\Delta \mathbf{p}|^2$. Due to an infrared singularity, these scatterings are very efficient even in a dilute plasma [47, 48].

Chemical equilibrium is achieved by changing the number of particles in the reheat plasma. From (50) it follows that in order to reach full equilibrium the total number of particles must *increase* by a factor of $n_{\rm eq}/n$, where $n \approx \rho/m$ and the equilibrium value is: $n_{\rm eq} \sim \rho^{3/4}$. This can be a very large number, e.g. $n_{\rm eq}/n \sim \mathcal{O}(10^3)$. It was recognized in [47, 49] (see also [50, 51]) that the most relevant processes are $2 \rightarrow 3$ scatterings with gauge-boson exchange in the *t*-channel. The cross-section for emitting a gauge boson whose energy is $E \sim (\Gamma m_{pl})^{1/2}$ (where as in earlier sections of this review Γ is the inflaton decay rate), from the scattering of two fermions (up to a logarithmic "bremsstrahlung" factor) is $\sigma_{2\rightarrow3} \sim \alpha^3 (\Gamma m_{pl})^{-1}$. When these scattering become efficient, the number of particles increases very rapidly [52] ³ As a result, full thermal equilibrium will be established shortly after that.

Based on the above analysis, one can use the rate for the above inelastic scatterings as the thermalization rate $\Gamma_{\rm th}$ of the universe. This rate at the time when the inflaton decay completes can be found by using Eqs. (49,50):

$$\Gamma_{\rm th} \sim \alpha^3 \left(\frac{m_{pl}}{m}\right) \Gamma.$$
 (51)

For typical values of $\alpha \sim 10^{-2} - 10^{-1}$ and $m \leq 10^{-5} m_{pl}$, we find $\Gamma_{\rm th} \geq \Gamma$. Therefore the universe reaches full thermal equilibrium immediately after the completion of perturbative inflaton decay.

B. Non-Perturbative Considerations

The purely perturbative considerations of the previous subsection are subject to the same criticisms as the original perturbative analysis of the initial stages of reheating. Hence, we must turn to non-perturbative analyses. Some analytical approaches were pioneered in [6] and [7]. Numerical studies, however, have proved more powerful.

Since the occupation numbers of the excited modes are typically very high after the initial stages of preheating, a classical field theory analysis should be justified. Initial numerical studies were pioneered in [31–34, 53]. Two numerical package to perform such simulations are publicly available [54, 55]. Detailed numerical simulations of tachyonic preheating are given in [40]. Here, we will focus on numerical studies of preheating in models with narrow or broad parametric resonance [11].

The resonant phase of the reheating process described in Section 3 produces either (in the case of narrow resonance) field fluctuations in a narrow interval about the resonant frequency (which is set by the mass of the inflaton field), or else (in the case of broad or tachyonic resonance) field fluctuations at all wavenumbers smaller than the critical value given in (23), whose magnitude is set by the inflaton mass and amplitude.

Once the occupation numbers of the resonant modes become sufficiently large, re-scattering of the fluctuations begins. As first studied in [31–34] this terminates the phase of exponential growth of the occupation numbers. In the case of narrow resonance, new peaks in the spectrum of the number density n(k) develop at harmonic frequencies. Soon, the spectrum shows excitations in a continuum band which reaches to k = 0 and has an ultraviolet (UV) cutoff whose value increases with increasing time.

As studied in detail in [11], the evolution of the field fluctuations evolves to a regime of turbulent scaling

³ Decay processes which were considered in [51], are helpful, but in general they cannot increase the number of particles to the required level.

driven by the remnant oscillations of the inflaton condensate. The resulting distribution of fluctuations is characterized by the spectrum

$$n(k) \sim k^{-3/2}$$
 (52)

which is non-thermal (for a thermal distribution we would have $n(k) \sim k^{-1}$).

The evolution during the phase of turbulence has been shown [11] to be self-similar in the sense that as a function of time the spectrum scales as

$$n(k,\tau) = \tau^{-q} n_0(k\tau^{-p}), \qquad (53)$$

where τ is a rescaled time ($\tau = t/t_0$, where t_0 is the time when the turbulent scaling regime begins), n_0 gives the initial distribution of the particles, and p and q are positive rational numbers whose values are determined in numerical simulations. This equation (53) describes the overall growth in the number of fluctuation quanta and at the same time gives the increase of the UV cutoff frequency as a function of time.

The phase of turbulence ends once most of the energy has been drained from the inflaton field. At this time quantum processes take over and lead to the thermalization of the spectrum. In the case of an $\mathcal{O}(N)$ scalar field model, the preheating and thermalization was considered analytically in the large N approximation [56], and applied to thermalization of fermions and gauge fields in hybrid inflation in [57] (see also [58] for a more general study of thermalization of quantum fields in an expanding universe).

Note that the time interval of the resonant preheating phase is given by the inflaton mass m and hence is very short on the Hubble time scale. The period when the intial re-scatterings take place and which ends when the turbulent scaling distribution becomes established is longer than the period of the intial resonance, but not by a large factor [11]. Thus, the time t_0 is of the same order of magnitude as the time when inflation ends. However, the period of driven turbulence is very long, in particular if all of the coupling constants in the field theory model are small. If c_r is the fraction of the energy density ρ_I at the end of inflation which remains in the inflaton at the beginning of the phase of turbulence, then a rough estimate of the time $\tau_{\rm th}$ of thermalization is [11]

$$\tau_{\rm th} \sim \left(\frac{(c_r \rho_I)^{1/4}}{m}\right)^{1/p}.$$
 (54)

A typical value of p is p = 1/7. Given the normalization of m from the observed magnitude of the cosmological fluctuations we find $\tau_{\rm th} \sim c_r^{7/4} 10^{21}$. Hence, we see that the temperature at which thermal equilibrium finally becomes established is low. The resulting value of the reheating temperature in fact agrees roughly with what is obtained from the perturbative arguments given in the previous subsection.

V. REHEATING IN SUPERSYMMETRIC MODELS

As an important application of the theory of reheating described in the previous sections we consider reheating in supersymmetric models. Supersymmetry (SUSY) introduces new degrees of freedom and new parameters, and a large number of scalar fields that may acquire large VEVs during inflation. These elements can affect various aspects of reheating that we discussed in Sections III and IV. Here we demonstrate some of the possible effects in the context of a well-motivated SUSY model.

A. Inflaton Couplings to Matter Fields

The minimal supersymmetric SM (MSSM) is a wellmotivated extension of the SM (for reviews see e.g. [59, 60]). The new fields in the MSSM are scalar partners of leptons and quarks, called sleptons and squarks respectively, and fermionic partners of gauge and Higgs fields called gauginos and Higgsinos respectively. The MSSM superpotential is given by

$$W_{\rm MSSM} = h_u Q H_u u + h_d Q H_d d + h_e L H_d e + \mu H_u H_d ,$$
 (55)

where H_u, H_d, Q, L, u, d, e in Eq. (55) are chiral superfields representing the two Higgs fields (and their Higgsino partners), left-handed (LH) (s)quark doublets, right-handed (RH) up- and down-type (s)quarks, LH (s)lepton doublets and RH (s)leptons respectively. The dimensionless Yukawa couplings h_u, h_d, h_e are 3×3 matrices in the flavor space, and we have omitted the gauge and flavor indices. The last term is the μ term, which is a SUSY version of the SM Higgs boson mass.

Now we consider inflaton couplings to the MSSM fields. For a gauge singlet inflaton, the only renormalizable coupling occurs through the superpotential term $2g\Phi H_u H_d$, with Φ being the inflaton superfield (for details, see [61]). Taking into account the inflaton superpotential mass term $(m/2) \Phi \Phi$, the renormalizable part of the scalar potential that is relevant for the inflaton decay into MSSM scalars is given by:

$$V \supset \frac{1}{2}m^2\phi^2 + g^2\phi^2\chi_1^2 + g^2\phi^2\chi_2^2 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}gm\phi\chi_1^2 - \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}gm\phi\chi_2^2(56)$$

where $\chi_{1,2}$ denotes the scalar component of $(H_u \pm H_d)/\sqrt{2}$ superfields, and we have only considered the real parts of the inflaton, ϕ , and $\chi_{1,2}$ fields.

We see that even in the simplest SUSY set up, the scalar potential is more involved than the non-SUSY case given in Eq. (13), which in turn can alter the picture of preheating presented in Section III (see the detailed discussion in Refs. [48, 61]). An interesting feature of Eq. (56) is that both the cubic $\phi \chi^2$ and quartic $\phi^2 \chi^2$ interactions appear and SUSY naturally relates their

strengths ⁴. Also, the inflaton coupling to fermionic partners of $\chi_{1,2}$ follows naturally from SUSY. The prospects for fermionic preheating will thus be the same as those for the bosonic case.

B. Supersymmetric Flat Directions

A key property of SUSY theories is the presence of flat directions in field space along which the potential identically vanishes (in the limit of unbroken SUSY). Such scalar fields (which are complex) can therefore obtain large VEVs along these special directions at no energy cost. These flat directions, which can be interpreted as a degeneracy of the vacuum state of SUSY theories, arise because of cancellations between fields of opposite charges in the D-term potential. A powerful tool for finding the flat directions has been developed in [62–64] (for reviews see [65?, 66]). Flat directions are classified by gauge-invariant monomials $\prod_{i=1}^{n} X_i$, where X_i are chiral superfields of the model. This ensures that the *D*term part of the potential vanishes⁵ along the direction $\langle \chi_1 \rangle = \dots = \langle \chi_n \rangle = \varphi$ (χ_i are scalar components of X_i). This corresponds to a two-dimensional subspace represented by a complex field φ . A flat direction VEV spontaneously breaks gauge symmetries and gives (SUSY conserving) masses to the gauge bosons/gauginos similar to the Higgs mechanism in electroweak symmetry breaking [48, 61, 63, 68, 69]. The induced masses for gauge/gaugino fields are $\sim \alpha^{1/2} |\varphi|$ (we recall that α is a gauge fine structure constant). Similarly, a flat direction VEV induces (SUSY conserving) masses $\sim h|\varphi|$ for those fields that have superpotential couplings to φ (h is a Yukawa coupling). Therefore all fields that are coupled to a flat direction obtain very large masses.

The flat directions are massless if SUSY is exact, but they are lifted when SUSY is broken (which is assumed to happen at a scale of the order of TeV), as a result of which they get a mass $m_{\varphi} \sim \mathcal{O}(\text{TeV})$. Provided that $m_{\varphi} \ll H_{\text{inf}}$, H_{inf} being the Hubble expansion rate during inflation, the flat direction can acquire a large VEV by the virtue of quantum jumps during inflation, see the discussion in Refs. [65, 66]. This can dramatically alter the post-inflationary history of the universe as we will see in the next subsections ⁶.

C. Perturbative Decay

Consider a flat direction φ that has Yukawa couplings to the inflaton decay products χ . This happens, for example, for MSSM flat directions that are made of squark and/or slepton fields with χ being a MSSM Higgs field, see Eq. (56) (for details, see [61]). This results in the following term in the scalar potential:

$$V \supset h^2 |\varphi|^2 \chi^2, \tag{57}$$

where h denotes a Yukawa coupling. Note that the first generation of leptons and quarks have a Yukawa coupling $\sim \mathcal{O}(10^{-5})$, while the rest of the SM Yukawa couplings are $> 10^{-4}$. Since $|\varphi|$ is virtually frozen while $m_{\varphi} < H < H_{\text{inf}}$ it is only when $H \simeq m_{\varphi}$ that the flat direction starts its oscillations. Since the field is complex, typically an elliptical trajectory with an $\mathcal{O}(1)$ eccentricity will result [63]. Hence, $|\varphi|$ will redshift as $|\varphi| \propto H^{-1}$.

While the flat direction has a large amplitude, the induced mass of the inflaton decay products obtained via (57) will lead to the inflaton decay being kinematically forbidden as long as $h|\varphi| \geq m/2$. There are thus two criteria for perturbative inflation decay. First of all, the decay of the inflaton into χ particles must be kinematically allowed which will become possible once the induced χ mass drops below the inflaton mass m. Taking into account the fact that once H falls below the value m_{φ} the field amplitude of φ decreases linearly in H we find that the kinematic decay becomes possible once $H < \left(\frac{m}{h\varphi_0}\right) m_{\varphi}$, where φ_0 is the initial VEV of the flat direction. A second condition for perturbative inflaton decay to occur is that $H < \Gamma$, Γ being the rate for perturbative decay of the inflaton. Thus, the inflaton cannot decay until the Hubble rate has decreased to a value H_{dec} given by:

$$H_{\rm dec} = \min \left[\left(\frac{m}{h\varphi_0} \right) m_{\varphi}, \ \Gamma \right].$$
 (58)

If φ_0 is sufficiently large, then we can have $H_{\text{dec}} \ll \Gamma$. This happens if $\varphi_0 > h^{-1} \frac{m_{\varphi} m}{\Gamma}$. Flat directions can therefore significantly delay inflaton decay on purely kinematical grounds.

D. Non-perturbative Decay

In order to understand the preheating dynamics in the presence of flat directions, we consider the governing potential that is obtained from Eqs. (56,57):

$$V = \frac{1}{2}m^2\phi^2 + g^2\phi^2\chi^2 + \frac{g}{\sqrt{2}}m\phi\chi^2 + h^2|\varphi|^2\chi^2.$$
 (59)

As mentioned in the previous section, we generically have $h > 10^{-4}$, and g can be as large as $\sim \mathcal{O}(1)$. After mode decomposition of the field χ , the energy of the mode with

⁴ Note that the cubic term is required for a complete decay of the inflaton field.

⁵ Since the total SM charge of a gauge-invariant monomial is zero by definition, the D-term potential involving only the fields used to build the monomial will also vanish since it is proportional to the sum of the charges.

⁶ The development of large VEVs requires that the flat directions do not obtain positive Hubble-induced supergravity corrections during inflation. This problem can be avoided, for example, by considering non-minimal Kahler potentials.

momentum k, denoted by χ_k , is given by:

$$\omega_k = \left(k^2 + 2g^2\phi^2 + \sqrt{2}gm\phi + 2h^2|\varphi|^2\right)^{1/2}.$$
 (60)

Let us freeze the expansion of the universe first. Including the expansion will not change our conclusions.

We will now show that there is also a kinematic blocking of preheating if the initial value of the flat direction fields is large. We consider the most efficient case for preheating, large field inflation, e.g. $\langle \phi \rangle > m_{pl}$. Note that for $g > 10^{-6}$, the inflaton induces a large mass $g \langle \phi \rangle > H_{\rm inf}$ for χ during inflation. As a result, χ , quickly settles down to the minimum even if it is initially displaced, and remains there. Therefore, φ , does not receive any mass corrections from its coupling to χ during inflation.

As discussed in the previous subsection, in the interval $m_{\varphi} \leq H \leq m$, the flat direction VEV slides very slowly because of the under damped motion due to large Hubble friction term - it is effectively frozen. Non-perturbative production of χ quanta will occur if there is a non-adiabatic time-variation in the energy, e.g. that $d\omega_k/dt \geq \omega_k^2$. The inflaton oscillations result in a time-varying contribution to ω_k , while the flat direction coupling to χ yields a virtually *constant* piece. This constant piece weakens the non-adiabaticity condition. Indeed time-variation of ω_k will be adiabatic at all times, i.e. $d\omega_k/dt < \omega_k^2$, provided that $h^2 |\varphi|^2 > g \Phi m$, where $\Phi \sim \mathcal{O}(m_{pl})$ is the amplitude of the inflaton oscillations. Thus, there will be no resonant production of χ quanta if

$$\varphi_0 > h^{-1} \left(g m_{pl} m \right)^{1/2},$$
 (61)

Similar arguments lead to a kinematical blocking of fermionic preheating, as the symmetry between bosons and fermions implies similar equations for the momentum excitations, see Eq. (60).

E. Thermalization

The flat direction VEV spontaneously breaks the SM gauge group. The gauge fields of the broken symmetries then acquire a SUSY conserving mass of the order of $\alpha^{1/2}|\varphi|$. This mass provides a physical infrared cutoff for scattering diagrams with gauge boson exchange in the *t*-channel. Thus the cross-section for inelastic scatterings is now given by $\sigma_{2\rightarrow3} \sim \alpha^2 |\varphi|^{-2}$. For large values of $|\varphi|$ the scattering rate is suppressed, which results in a delayed thermalization. It can be shown that the universe reaches thermal equilibrium when the Hubble expansion rate is (for details see Ref. [48])

$$H_{\rm th} = \min \left[10\alpha^2 \left(\frac{m_{pl}}{\varphi_0} \right)^2 \frac{m_{\varphi}^2}{m}, \qquad (62) \\ 10\alpha^2 \left(\frac{m_{pl}}{\varphi_0} \right)^2 \left(\frac{\Gamma}{m_{\varphi}} \right)^{1/2} \frac{m_{\varphi}^2}{m}, \quad \Gamma \right],$$

where Γ is the rate for perturbative inflaton decay. This yields the following expression for the reheat temperature

$$T_R \sim (H_{\rm th} m_{pl})^{1/2}$$
. (63)

For very large values of φ_0 , thermalization is considerably delayed, e.g. $H_{\rm th} \ll \Gamma$, and hence $T_R \ll (\Gamma m_{pl})^{1/2}$. This happens for

$$\varphi_0 > 3\alpha \frac{m_{\varphi} m_{pl}}{(m\Gamma)^{1/2}}.$$
(64)

In the above discussions it has been assumed that the flat direction condensate does not decay nonperturbatively. One may think that non-perturbative effects could also result in a fast decay of flat directions similar to preheating [36]. However, there is crucial difference between a rotating and a radially oscillating condensate. The F-term couplings do not lead to resonant particle production from a rotating condensate [70, 71]. It has been shown that D-term couplings of the flat direction can result in non-perturbative particle production [72]. However, unlike the case of a radially oscillating field, the produced quanta have momenta that are less than the mass of the condensate in this case.

The reason is that a rotating condensate has a U(1)global charge⁷ that, in the case of MSSM flat directions, is identified with the baryon and/or lepton number [62, 63, 73]. Now, it is easy to show that the charge per particle in the rotating condensate is of $\mathcal{O}(1)$. Note also that the baryon and lepton number of MSSM fields. whether in the flat direction condensate or produced from the flat direction rotation, is $\pm 1/3$ and ± 1 respectively. Hence preservation of the baryon/lepton number by the D-term interactions, along with the conservation of energy density, implies that for an elliptic trajectory with $\mathcal{O}(1)$ eccentricity the number of produced quanta cannot be much smaller than the number of zero-mode quanta in the rotating condensate [69]. Therefore, the nonperturbative decay of a rotating flat direction does not change the thermalization picture described above.

The reason for a delayed thermalization is due to inducing large masses to the gauge/gaugino fields from the VEV of the flat direction. The induced mass by the plasma is given by $m_{eff}^2 \sim \alpha n/\langle E \rangle$, where $\langle E \rangle$ and nare the average energy and number density of quanta in the plasma respectively. Since they cannot be much different from those in the condensate, the induced masses will also be comparable.

⁷ This charge corresponds to the angular momentum of the rotating condensate in field space.

VI. CONSEQUENCES OF REHEATING/PREHEATING

A. Non-thermal Particle Creation

Reheating and preheating lead to non-thermal particle production, as we have seen in previous sections. In cosmology it is usually assumed that all particles start out in thermal equilibrium at the beginning of the Standard Cosmology phase. However, reheating begins with outof-equilibrium decay of the inflaton oscillations and, as we discussed, decay products may not reach full thermal equilibrium immediately. During the transition from inflation to the Standard Cosmology various non-thermal processes take place and the assumption of thermal equilibrium of all particles clearly breaks down. In the following, we briefly mention a few applications of non-thermal particle production.

1. Baryogenesis and Leptogenesis:

The first application is to baryo- and leptogenesis. One of the several possible mechanisms to explain the observed asymmetry between baryons and antibaryons is to make use of out-of-equilibrium decay of superheavy Higgs and gauge particles [74]. If reheating were purely perturbative, particles as heavy as the inflaton could be created either in inflaton decay [75] or from scatterings of inflaton decay products [49, 76].

Preheating, however, provides a mechanism to produce a large population of superheavy scalar particles much heavier than the inflaton. In [77] this was studied making use of the same chaotic inflation Lagrangian which we have used in Section 3, with the χ scalars being the superheavy Higgs or gauge fields. A full numerical study [78] showed, however, that large self-interactions may terminate the resonance before it becomes effective.

Another way to generate to observed baryon to entropy ratio is via leptogenesis [79], a scenario in which initially an asymmetry in the lepton number is produced that is then partially converted into baryon asymmetry via SM sphalerons [80]. Preheating after inflation is a way to generate the initial lepton asymmetry. For example [81], preheating can produce a large number density of supermassive RH neutrinos in a model in which the inflaton couples to these neutrinos ψ via the standard fermionic preheating interaction term

$$\mathcal{L}_I = g\phi\bar{\psi}\psi\,. \tag{65}$$

If hybrid inflation occurs at a scale close to the electroweak scale, then the non-thermal production of particles may provide the out-of-equilibrium condition that is necessary in order to achieve electroweak baryogenesis [82].

2. Dark matter:

Another application of non-thermal particle creation during reheating is to excite dark matter. It is usually assumed that the dark matter particles are thermally distributed. This assumption is implicit in most current analyses of the prospects for dark matter detection in direct and indirect experiments. However, if the dark matter particles couple to the inflaton, then nonthermal production of dark matter during reheating is to be expected. If the dark matter particles have sufficiently strong interactions which allows them to thermalize during reheating, then the signatures of the initial non-thermal distribution will be washed out. However, if the interactions do not permit thermalization after inflation, then the predictions concerning the dark matter distribution will be quite different.

The production of out-of-equilibrium dark matter during preheating was put forwards in [81] and then studied in detail in [76]. In the latter reference, the superheavy dark matter particles produced during reheating were called "Wimpzillas". Masses of Wimpzillas comparable to the grand unified theory (GUT) scale were considered (see also [83] for a discussion of a purely gravitational production mechanism for Wimpzillas). The dark matter abundance which can be obtained by the preheating channel is very model-dependent, whereas direct gravitational particle production produces dark matter of the required abundance for particle masses of $M_X \sim g^{1/2} 10^{15}$ GeV [83].

3. Moduli and Gravitino Production

Preheating could also produce dangerous and unwanted particles [84]. An example are particles with gravitationally suppressed couplings and weak scale masses that arise in many theories beyond the SM. Overproduction of these particles could overclose the universe, if they are stable, or ruin the success of Big Bang nucleosynthesis (BBN) in the case of unstable relics. Here we consider moduli and gravitino production during preheating.

The existence of bosonic and fermionic moduli fields is common in SUSY and superstring theories. Moduli (bosonic modulus, χ , and fermionic modulus, ψ) are typically coupled to the inflaton via non-renormalizable interaction terms such as

$$\mathcal{L} \sim \phi^4 \frac{\chi}{m_{pl}}$$
 (bosonic), $\mathcal{L} \sim \frac{\phi^2}{m_{pl}} \bar{\psi} \psi$ (fermionic). (66)

The production of moduli fields in chaotic and hybrid inflation reheating was analyzed in [85]. It was shown that moduli field can be parametrically amplified (their amplitude remains smaller than that of the inflaton fluctuations).

Another important example is the gravitino, the spin

3/2 partner of the graviton. Gravitinos are produced thermally from scatterings of light particles in the thermal bath. The number density of gravitinos thus produced can be obtained by solving the Boltzmann equation:

$$\dot{n}_X + 3Hn_X \simeq \langle \sigma v \rangle n_l^2 \,, \tag{67}$$

where n_X is the number density of the gravitinos, σ is the production cross section which scales as m_{pl}^{-2} , and $v \sim c$ is the relative velocity of scatterers l whose number density is n_l . The resulting abundance is found to be [86, 87]

$$\frac{n_X}{s} \sim 10^{-2} \frac{T_R}{m_{pl}},$$
 (68)

where s is the entropy density and T_R is the reheat temperature of the universe. BBN gives rise to an absolute upper bound $(n_X/s) < 10^{-12}$ (the exact number depends on the gravitino mass and its decay modes), which in turn leads to an upper bound $T_R < 10^9$ GeV (see e.g. [88, 89]).

Gravitino production during preheating was studied in [90]. The gravitino equation of motion is the Rarita-Schwinger equation. Conformal invariance is broken during the reheating phase of inflationary cosmology. The presence of the oscillating inflaton field leads to a periodically varying correction to the effective gravitino mass that results in an instability in the same way that there is an instability for spin 0 and 1/2 particle modes. The exact strength of the instability depends sensitively on the precise SUSY inflationary model one is considering.

Gravitino with helicity $\pm 1/2$ component mainly contain the Goldstino component- the inflatino (superpartner of the inflaton), whose interactions are not suppressed by m_{pl} . One would naturally expect them to be created in large abundance. However, in realistic scenarios, where the scale of inflation is much higher than the scale of SUSY breaking, e.g. $H_{inf} \gg \mathcal{O}(100 \text{ GeV})$, it was argued in [91] and explicitly shown in [92] that the helicity $\pm 1/2$ states that are produced during preheating mainly decay in the form of inflatinos along with the inflaton.

B. Metric Preheating

1. Entropy fluctuations

As we have seen repeatedly in this article, the oscillating inflaton field has potential to lead to preheating of any fields it couples to. The metric itself is no exception. Metric fluctuations come in three types (for details see a review article on the theory of cosmological perturbations, e.g. [93]) - scalar modes, vector modes and tensor modes. In an expanding universe the vector modes are negligible since they decay. The tensor modes represent gravitational waves. The scalar modes are the "cosmological perturbations" which are sourced by matter fluctuations. It is possible (see e.g. [93]) to choose a coordinate system in which the metric including scalar metric fluctuations is diagonal:

$$ds^{2} = a^{2}(\eta) \left[(1+2\Phi) d\eta^{2} - (1-2\Psi) \gamma_{ij} dx^{i} dx^{j} \right], \quad (69)$$

where Φ and Ψ are the two scalar metric fluctuation potentials. They are functions of space and time. In the absence of anisotropic stress (e.g. for scalar field matter) the two potentials are in fact equal. In the above, $a(\eta)$ is the scale factor of the background cosmology and η is conformal time defined via $dt = ad\eta$. Also, γ_{ij} is the background metric of the spatial sections after factoring out the cosmological expansion.

In the case of scalar field matter the equation of motion for the metric fluctuation variable Φ reads (see e.g. [93])

$$\Phi'' + 2\left(\mathcal{H} - \frac{\phi_0''}{\phi_0'}\right)\Phi - \nabla^2 \Phi + 2\left(\mathcal{H}' - \mathcal{H}\frac{\phi_0''}{\phi_0'}\right)\Phi = 0, \quad (70)$$

where a prime indicates the derivative with respect to η and \mathcal{H} is the Hubble expansion rate in conformal time. Also, ϕ_0 denotes the background value of the scalar field. Note that in the above we are assuming that the perturbations are purely adiabatic (the relative density fluctuations in each matter component are the same). If there are entropy fluctuations present, there will be a source term on the right-hand side of (70) which is proportional to the entropy fluctuation.

It appears from (70) that the oscillations of the background inflaton field could induce parametric resonance of the metric fluctuations [94]. From our studies of preheating in Section 3 we would expect the long wavelength modes to be the most sensitive to this instability. However, a careful study [95] (see also [96, 97]) showed that there is no instability of adiabatic metric perturbations during reheating. This can most easily be seen by focusing on a new variable ζ , the curvature fluctuation on constant density hypersurfaces, which is given by

$$\zeta \equiv \frac{2}{3} \frac{H^{-1} \dot{\Phi} + \Phi}{1 + w} + \Phi \,, \tag{71}$$

where $w = p/\rho$ is the equation of state parameter. In the case of adiabatic fluctuations, ζ on scales larger than the Hubble radius H^{-1} satisfies the equation

$$\dot{\zeta}(1+w) = 0.$$
 (72)

In spite of the fact that during the inflaton oscillations w = -1 is reached, it can be shown that ζ does not change.

However, for entropy fluctuations the result is rather different [98, 99]. Provided that the entropy field (e.g. the χ field in the chaotic inflation preheating discussion of Section 3 or the field ψ in the hybrid inflation model) undergoes a parametric or tachyonic instability and thus leads to an exponential growth of the entropy fluctuation δS , then the curvature fluctuation ζ will inherit this exponential growth. This follows since the entropy fluctuations act as a source for ζ - the equation (72) gets replaced by

$$\dot{\zeta} = \frac{\dot{p}}{p+\rho} \delta S \,. \tag{73}$$

This resonant growth of entropy fluctuations only is important in models in which the entropy fluctuations are not suppressed during inflation. Some recent examples were studied in [100, 101]. The source for this instability need not be the oscillations of the inflaton field. In SUSY models, the decay of flat directions can also induce this instability [102].

2. Gravity waves:

The equation of motion for gravitational waves is similar to that of scalar metric fluctuations (70) except that there is no coupling between the oscillating scalar field and the wave amplitude. Hence, there is no direct preheating of gravitational waves.

Nevertheless, gravitational waves can be produced by secondary processes. As analyzed in [103], gravitational waves can be produced from the interaction of the classical matter waves produced during preheating. This is a re-scattering effect. The induced gravitational wave spectrum is not scale-invariant but has a pronounced peak whose frequency is determined by the scale of inflation. For an inflation energy scale of 10^{15} GeV, the peak of the spectrum is at about 10^8 Hz. In hybrid inflation models, the scale of the peak can be in the kHz range relevant for Advanced LIGO [104]. The amplitude of the peak is a couple of orders of magnitude higher than the scaleinvariant background of gravity waves produced directly during inflation.

Recently, several groups [105–108] have performed improved analyses of gravitational wave production during preheating. The formalism of [105, 107, 108] are quite general and were applied e.g. to a $\lambda \phi^4$ model of inflation [108]. In [109], the formalism for the generation of gravitational waves was applied to hybrid inflation, and [106] considered mostly gravitational wave production by the collision of bubbles formed during the tachyonic resonance in hybrid inflation models. The tachyonic instability leads to the formation of bubbles, and the collision of the bubbles is the primary source of gravitational waves. In presence of fermionic couplings, see Eq. 65, the inflation

can fragment to form non-topological solitons [110], since the fragmentation of the inflaton condensate is inhomogeneous and anisotropic, it leads to large production of gravity waves as shown in [111].

VII. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

We have presented an overview of theory and application of reheating in inflationary cosmology. Particular emphasis has been on the preheating mechanisms which in many models leads to rapid energy transfer between the inflaton and regular matter.

Our discussion of applications of reheating has been superficial due to lack of space. We have in fact not discussed a number of issues such as topological defect production during preheating [112–114], magnetic field generation [115, 116], induced non-Gaussianities (see e.g. [117–120]), preheating in theories with non-Standard kinetic terms (see e.g. [121] or extra dimensions (possible excitation of Kaluza-Klein modes), applications to multifield inflation models [122] and to reheating in brane inflation models [123], and effects of noise on reheating [124, 125] (leading to a new proof [126] of Anderson localization).

It is important to point out that resonant phenomena which are important in reheating can also play a role in other areas of cosmology where there are oscillating scalar fields. One example is in the context of the MSSM where oscillating moduli fields can lead to resonances [102, 127]. The study of resonant effects in early universe cosmology is a rich area of research which has of now barely been touched. Many of the lessons learned in the context of inflationary reheating have more general applicability.

Acknowledgments

This work is supported in part (RB) by a NSERC Discovery Grant, and by funds from the Canada Research Chairs Program. RB also acknowledges support from a Killam Research Fellowship. FYCR is recipient of a NSERC CGS D scholarship. AM is partly supported by the Marie Curie Research and Training Network #8220, UniverseNet #8221, MRTN-CT-2006-035863. We wish to thank Juan Garcia-Bellido, J. Serreau, A. Tranberg and M. Trodden for comments on the draft.

- Guth AH, "The Inflationary Universe: A Possible Solution To The Horizon And Flatness Problems," Phys. Rev. D 23, 347 (1981).
- Mukhanov VF, Chibisov GV, "Quantum Fluctuation And Nonsingular Universe. (In Russian)," JETP Lett.
 33, 532 (1981) [Pisma Zh. Eksp. Teor. Fiz. 33, 549

(1981)].

[3] Abbott LF, Farhi E, Wise, MB. "Particle Production In The New Inflationary Cosmology," Phys. Lett. B 117, 29 (1982); Dolgov AD, Linde AD "Baryon Asymmetry In Inflationary Universe," Phys. Lett. B 116, 329 (1982); Albrecht AJ, Steinhardt PJ, Turner MS, Wilczek F, "Reheating An Inflationary Universe," Phys. Rev. Lett. **48**, 1437 (1982).

- [4] Traschen JH, Brandenberger RH "Particle Production During Out-Of-Equilibrium Phase Transitions," Phys. Rev. D 42, 2491 (1990).
- [5] Dolgov AD, Kirilova DP, "Production of particles by a variable scalar field," Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. **51**, 172 (1990)
 [Yad. Fiz. **51**, 273 (1990)].
- [6] Boyanovsky D, de Vega HJ, R. Holman R, "Nonequilibrium evolution of scalar fields in FRW cosmologies I," Phys. Rev. D 49, 2769 (1994); Boyanovsky D, de Vega HJ, Holman R, Lee DS, Singh A, "Dissipation Via Particle Production In Scalar Field Theories," Phys. Rev. D 51, 4419 (1995); Boyanovsky D, D'Attanasio MD, de Vega HJ, Holman R, Lee DS, "Reheating and thermalization: Linear versus nonlinear relaxation," Phys. Rev. D 52, 6805 (1995); Boyanovsky D, de Vega HJ, Holman R, Salgado JFJ, "Analytic and numerical study of preheating dynamics," Phys. Rev. D 54, 7570 (1996); Boyanovsky D, Cormier D, de Vega HJ, Holman R, Singh A, Srednicki M, "Scalar field dynamics in Friedman Robertson Walker spacetimes," Phys. Rev. D 56, 1939 (1997); Cormier D, Heitmann K, Mazumdar A, "Dynamics of coupled bosonic systems with applications to preheating," Phys. Rev. D 65, 083521 (2002).
- [7] Baacke J, Heitmann K, C. Patzold C, "Nonequilibrium dynamics: A renormalized computation scheme," Phys. Rev. D 55, 2320 (1997); Baacke J, Heitmann K, Patzold C, "Nonequilibrium dynamics: Preheating in the SU(2) Higgs model," Phys. Rev. D 55, 7815 (1997). Baacke J, Heitmann K, Patzold C, "On the choice of initial states in nonequilibrium dynamics," Phys. Rev. D 57, 6398 (1998).
- [8] Kofman L, Linde AD, Starobinsky AA, "Reheating after inflation," Phys. Rev. Lett. 73, 3195 (1994).
- [9] Shtanov Y, Traschen JH, Brandenberger RH, "Universe reheating after inflation," Phys. Rev. D 51, 5438 (1995); Shtanov, Y., Ukr. Fiz. Zh. 38, 1425 (1993).
- [10] Kofman L, Linde AD, Starobinsky AA, "Towards the theory of reheating after inflation," Phys. Rev. D 56, 3258 (1997).
- [11] Micha R, Tkachev II, "Relativistic turbulence: A long way from preheating to equilibrium," Phys. Rev. Lett. 90, 121301 (2003); Micha R, Tkachev II, "Turbulent thermalization," Phys. Rev. D 70, 043538 (2004).
- [12] Brandenberger RH, "Quantum Field Theory Methods And Inflationary Universe Models," Rev. Mod. Phys. 57, 1 (1985).
- [13] Bezrukov FL, Shaposhnikov M, "The SM Higgs boson as the inflaton," Phys. Lett. B 659, 703 (2008).
- [14] Linde AD, "A New Inflationary Universe Scenario: A Possible Solution Of The Horizon, Flatness, Homogeneity, Isotropy And Primordial Monopole Problems," Phys. Lett. B 108, 389 (1982).
- [15] Albrecht AJ, Steinhardt PJ, "Cosmology For Grand Unified Theories With Radiatively Induced Symmetry Breaking," Phys. Rev. Lett. 48, 1220 (1982).
- [16] Coleman SR, Weinberg EJ, "Radiative Corrections As The Origin Of Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking," Phys. Rev. D 7, 1888 (1973).
- [17] Goldwirth DS, Piran T, "Initial conditions for inflation," Phys. Rept. **214**, 223 (1992); Albrecht AJ, Brandenberger RH, "On The Realization Of New Inflation," Phys. Rev. D **31**, 1225 (1985).

- [18] Linde AD, "Chaotic Inflation," Phys. Lett. B 129, 177 (1983).
- [19] Brandenberger RH, Kung JH, "Chaotic Inflation As An Attractor In Initial Condition Space," Phys. Rev. D 42, 1008 (1990).
- [20] Feldman HA, Brandenberger RH, "Chaotic Inflation With Metric And Matter Perturbations," Phys. Lett. B 227, 359 (1989).
- [21] Linde AD, "Hybrid inflation," Phys. Rev. D 49, 748 (1994).
- [22] Gleiser M, Ramos RO, "Microphysical approach to nonequilibrium dynamics of quantum fields," Phys. Rev. D 50, 2441 (1994).
- [23] Kaiser DI, "Preheating in an expanding universe: Analytic results for the massless case," Phys. Rev. D 56, 706 (1997); Kaiser DI, "Resonance structure for preheating with massless fields," Phys. Rev. D 57, 702 (1998).
- [24] Greene PB, Kofman L, Linde AD, Starobinsky AA, "Structure of resonance in preheating after inflation," Phys. Rev. D 56, 6175 (1997).
- [25] Greene PB, Kofman L, Starobinsky AA, "Sine-Gordon parametric resonance," Nucl. Phys. B 543, 423 (1999).
- [26] Birrell ND, Davies PCW, "Quantum Fields In Curved Space," Cambridge, Uk: Univ. Pr. (1982) 340p
- [27] McLachlan NW, "Theory and Applications of Mathieu Functions" (Oxford Univ. Press, Clarendon, 1947).
- [28] Greene PB, Kofman L, "Preheating of fermions," Phys. Lett. B 448, 6 (1999); Greene PB, Kofman L, "On the theory of fermionic preheating," Phys. Rev. D 62, 123516 (2000).
- [29] Baacke J, Heitmann K, Patzold C, "Nonequilibrium dynamics of fermions in a spatially homogeneous scalar background field," Phys. Rev. D 58, 125013 (1998).
- [30] Cyr-Racine F-Y, McGill Univ. MSc thesis, 2008 (unpublished).
- [31] Khlebnikov SY, Tkachev II, "Classical decay of inflaton," Phys. Rev. Lett. 77, 219 (1996).
- [32] Khlebnikov SY, Tkachev II, "The universe after inflation: The wide resonance case," Phys. Lett. B **390**, 80 (1997).
- [33] Khlebnikov SY, Tkachev II, "Resonant decay of Bose condensates," Phys. Rev. Lett. 79, 1607 (1997).
- [34] Prokopec T, Roos TG, "Lattice study of classical inflaton decay," Phys. Rev. D 55, 3768 (1997).
- [35] Greene BR, Prokopec T, Roos TG, "Inflaton decay and heavy particle production with negative coupling," Phys. Rev. D 56, 6484 (1997).
- [36] Shuhmaher N, Brandenberger RH, "Non-perturbative instabilities as a solution of the cosmological moduli problem," Phys. Rev. D 73, 043519 (2006).
- [37] Dufaux J-F, Felder GN, Kofman L, Peloso M, Podolsky D, "Preheating with Trilinear Interactions: Tachyonic Resonance," JCAP 0607, 006 (2006).
- [38] Abolhasani AA, Firouzjahi H, Sheikh-Jabbari MM, "Tachyonic Resonance Preheating in Expanding Universe," arXiv:0912.1021 [hep-th].
- [39] Felder GN, Garcia-Bellido J, Greene PB, Kofman L, Linde AD, Tkachev I, "Dynamics of symmetry breaking and tachyonic preheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. 87, 011601 (2001).
- [40] Felder GN, Kofman L, Linde AD, "Tachyonic instability and dynamics of spontaneous symmetry breaking," Phys. Rev. D 64, 123517 (2001).
- [41] Garcia-Bellido J, Linde AD, "Preheating in hybrid in-

flation," Phys. Rev. D 57, 6075 (1998).

- [42] Garcia-Bellido J, Mollerach S, Roulet E, "Fermion production during preheating after hybrid inflation," JHEP 0002, 034 (2000).
- [43] Garcia-Bellido J, Ruiz Morales E, "Particle production from symmetry breaking after inflation," Phys. Lett. B 536, 193 (2002).
- [44] Garcia-Bellido J, Garcia Perez M, Gonzalez-Arroyo A, "Symmetry breaking and false vacuum decay after hybrid inflation," Phys. Rev. D 67, 103501 (2003).
- [45] Arrizabalaga A, Smit J, Tranberg A, "Tachyonic preheating using 2PI - 1/N dynamics and the classical approximation," JHEP 0410, 017 (2004).
- [46] Felder GN, Kofman L, Linde AD, "Instant preheating," Phys. Rev. D 59, 123523 (1999).
- [47] Davidson S, Sarkar S, "Thermalisation after inflation," JHEP 0011, 012 (2000).
- [48] Allahverdi R, Mazumdar A, "Supersymmetric thermalization and quasi-thermal universe: Consequences for gravitinos and leptogenesis," JCAP 0610, 008 (2006).
- [49] Allahverdi R, Drees M, "Thermalization after inflation and production of massive stable particles," Phys. Rev. D 66, 063513 (2002).
- [50] Jaikumar P, Mazumdar A, "Post-inflationary thermalization and hadronization: QCD based approach," Nucl. Phys. B 683, 264 (2004).
- [51] Allahverdi R, "Thermalization after inflation and reheating temperature," Phys. Rev. D 62, 063509 (2000).
- [52] Enqvist K, Sirkka J, "Chemical equilibrium in QCD gas in the early universe," Phys. Lett. B 314, 298 (1993).
- [53] Felder GN, Kofman L, "The development of equilibrium after preheating," Phys. Rev. D 63, 103503 (2001).
- [54] Felder GN, Tkachev I, "LATTICEEASY: A program for lattice simulations of scalar fields in an expanding universe," [arXiv:hep-ph/0011159].
- [55] Frolov AV, "DEFROST: A New Code for Simulating Preheating after Inflation," JCAP 0811, 009 (2008).
- [56] Berges J, Serreau J, "Parametric resonance in quantum field theory," Phys. Rev. Lett. **91**, 111601 (2003); Giraud A, Serreau J, "Nonlinear dynamics of fermions during preheating," Nucl. Phys. A **820**, 215C (2009).
- [57] Berges J, Borsanyi S, Serreau J, "Thermalization of fermionic quantum fields," Nucl. Phys. B 660, 51 (2003); Skullerud JI, Smit J, Tranberg A, "W and Higgs particle distributions during electroweak tachyonic preheating," JHEP 0308 (2003) 045.
- [58] Tranberg A, "Quantum field thermalization in expanding backgrounds," JHEP 0811 (2008) 037.
- [59] Nilles HP, "Supersymmetry, Supergravity And Particle Physics," Phys. Rept. **110**, 1 (1984).
- [60] Haber HE, Kane GL, "The Search For Supersymmetry: Probing Physics Beyond The SM," Phys. Rept. 117, 75 (1985).
- [61] Allahverdi R, Mazumdar A, "Reheating in supersymmetric high scale inflation," Phys. Rev. D 76, 103526 (2007).
- [62] Dine M, Randall L, Thomas SD, "Supersymmetry breaking in the early universe," Phys. Rev. Lett. 75, 398 (1995).
- [63] Dine M, Randall L, Thomas SD, "Baryogenesis From Flat Directions Of The Supersymmetric SM," Nucl. Phys. B 458, 291 (1996).
- [64] Gherghetta T, Kolda SF, Martin SP, "Flat directions in the scalar potential of the supersymmetric standard

model," Nucl. Phys. B 468, 37 (1996).

- [65] Enqvist K, Mazumdar A, "Cosmological consequences of MSSM flat directions," Phys. Rept. 380, 99 (2003).
- [66] Dine M, Kusenko A, "The origin of the matterantimatter asymmetry," Rev. Mod. Phys. **76**, 1 (2004).
- [67] Basboll A, "A complete and minimal catalogue of MSSM gauge invariant monomials," arXiv:0910.0244 [hep-ph].
- [68] Allahverdi R, Mazumdar A, "Longevity of supersymmetric flat directions," JCAP 0708, 023 (2007).
- [69] Allahverdi R, Mazumdar A, "Affleck-Dine condensate, late thermalization and the gravitino problem," Phys. Rev. D 78, 043511 (2008).
- [70] Allahverdi R, Shaw RAH, Campbell BA, "Parametric resonance for complex fields," Phys. Lett. B 473, 246 (2000).
- [71] Postma M, Mazumdar A, "Resonant decay of flat directions: Applications to curvaton scenarios, Affleck-Dine baryogenesis, and leptogenesis from a sneutrino condensate," JCAP 0401, 005 (2004).
- [72] Olive KA, Peloso M, "The fate of SUSY flat directions and their role in reheating," Phys. Rev. D 74, 103514 (2006); Basboll A, Maybury D, Riva F, West SM, "Non-Perturbative Flat Direction Decay," Phys. Rev. D 76, 065005 (2007); Gumrukcuoglu AE, Olive KA, Peloso M, Sexton M, "The nonperturbative decay of SUSY flat directions," Phys. Rev. D 78, 063512 (2008); A. Basboll, "SUSY Flat Direction Decay the prospect of particle production and preheating investigated in the unitary gauge," Phys. Rev. D 78, 023528 (2008); Gumrukcuoglu AE, "Non-perturbative decay of udd and QLd flat directions," Phys. Rev. D 80, 123520 (2009).
- [73] Affleck I, Dine M, "A New Mechanism For Baryogenesis," Nucl. Phys. B 249, 361 (1985).
- [74] Yoshimura M, "Unified Gauge Theories And The Baryon Number Of The Universe," Phys. Rev. Lett. 41, 281 (1978) [Erratum-ibid. 42, 746 (1979)]; Ignatiev AY, Krasnikov NV, Kuzmin VA, Tavkhelidze AN, "Universal CP Noninvariant Superweak Interaction And Baryon Asymmetry Of The Universe," Phys. Lett. B 76, 436 (1978). Weinberg S, "Baryon And Lepton Nonconserving Processes," Phys. Rev. Lett. 43, 1566 (1979).
- [75] Allahverdi R, Drees M, "Production of massive stable particles in inflaton decay," Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 091302 (2002).
- [76] Chung DJH, Kolb EW, Riotto A, "Nonthermal supermassive dark matter," Phys. Rev. Lett. 81, 4048 (1998).
- [77] Kolb EW, Linde AD, Riotto A, "GUT baryogenesis after preheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. 77, 4290 (1996).
- [78] Kolb EW, Riotto A, Tkachev II, "GUT baryogenesis after preheating: Numerical study of the production and decay of X-bosons," Phys. Lett. B 423, 348 (1998).
- [79] Fukugita M, Yanagida T, "Baryogenesis Without Grand Unification," Phys. Lett. B 174, 45 (1986).
- [80] Kuzmin VA, Rubakov VA, Shaposhnikov ME, "On The Anomalous Electroweak Baryon Number Nonconservation In The Early Universe," Phys. Lett. B 155, 36 (1985).
- [81] Giudice GF, Peloso M, Riotto A, Tkachev I, "Production of massive fermions at preheating and leptogenesis," JHEP **9908**, 014 (1999).
- [82] Krauss LM, Trodden M, "Baryogenesis below the electroweak scale," Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 1502 (1999); Garcia-Bellido J, Grigoriev DY, Kusenko A, Shaposh-

nikov ME, "Non-equilibrium electroweak baryogenesis from preheating after inflation," Phys. Rev. D **60**, 123504 (1999); Copeland EJ, Lyth D, Rajantie A, Trodden M, "Hybrid inflation and baryogenesis at the TeV scale," Phys. Rev. D **64**, 043506 (2001); Garcia-Bellido J, Garcia-Perez M, Gonzalez-Arroyo A, "Chern-Simons production during preheating in hybrid inflation models," Phys. Rev. D **69**, 023504 (2004); Tranberg A, Smit J, "Baryon asymmetry from electroweak tachyonic preheating," JHEP **0311** (2003) 016; Tranberg A, Hernandez A, Konstandin T, Schmidt MG, "Cold electroweak baryogenesis with Standard Model CP violation," arXiv:0909.4199 [hep-ph].

- [83] Chung DJH, Kolb EW, Riotto A, "Superheavy dark matter," Phys. Rev. D 59, 023501 (1999). Chung DJH, Kolb EW, Riotto A, "Production of massive particles during reheating," Phys. Rev. D 60, 063504 (1999).
- [84] Giudice GF, Tkachev I, Riotto A, "Non-thermal production of dangerous relics in the early universe," JHEP 9908, 009 (1999).
- [85] Giudice GF, Riotto A, Tkachev II, "The cosmological moduli problem and preheating," JHEP 0106, 020 (2001).
- [86] Ellis JR, Kim JE, Nanopoulos DV, "Cosmological Gravitino Regeneration And Decay," Phys. Lett. B 145, 181 (1984); Kawasaki M, Moroi T, "Gravitino production in the inflationary universe and the effects on big bang nucleosynthesis," Prog. Theor. Phys. 93, 879 (1995).
- [87] Bolz M, Brandenburg A, Buchmuller W, "Thermal Production of Gravitinos," Nucl. Phys. B 606, 518 (2001) [Erratum-ibid. B 790, 336 (2008)].
- [88] Kawasaki M, Kohri K, Moroi T, "Big-bang nucleosynthesis and hadronic decay of long-lived massive particles," Phys. Rev. D 71, 083502 (2005).
- [89] Cyburt RH, Ellis JR, Fields BD, Olive KA, "Updated nucleosynthesis constraints on unstable relic particles," Phys. Rev. D 67, 103521 (2003).
- [90] Maroto AL, Mazumdar A, "Production of spin 3/2 particles from vacuum fluctuations," Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 1655 (2000). Kallosh R, Kofman L, Linde AD, Van Proeyen A, "Gravitino production after inflation," Phys. Rev. D 61, 103503 (2000); Giudice GF, Riotto A, Tkachev I, "Thermal and non-thermal production of gravitinos in the early universe," JHEP 9911, 036 (1999); Kallosh R, Kofman L, Linde AD, Van Proeyen A, "Superconformal symmetry, supergravity and cosmology," Class. Quant. Grav. 17, 4269 (2000) [Erratumibid. 21, 5017 (2004)].
- [91] Allahverdi R, Bastero-Gil M, Mazumdar A, "Is nonperturbative inflatino production during preheating a real threat to cosmology?," Phys. Rev. D 64, 023516 (2001).
- [92] Nilles HP, Peloso M, Sorbo L, "Nonthermal production of gravitinos and inflatinos," Phys. Rev. Lett. 87, 051302 (2001); Nilles HP, Peloso M, Sorbo L, "Coupled fields in external background with application to nonthermal production of gravitinos," JHEP 0104, 004 (2001).
- [93] Mukhanov VF, Feldman HA, Brandenberger RH, "Theory of cosmological perturbations. Part 1. Classical perturbations. Part 2. Quantum theory of perturbations. Part 3. Extensions," Phys. Rept. **215**, 203 (1992).
- [94] Bassett BA, Kaiser DI, Maartens R, "General relativistic preheating after inflation," Phys. Lett. B 455, 84 (1999).

- [95] Finelli F, Brandenberger RH, "Parametric amplification of gravitational fluctuations during reheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 1362 (1999).
- [96] Huang DH, Lin WB, Zhang XM, "Remark on approximation in the calculation of the primordial spectrum generated during inflation," Phys. Rev. D 62, 087302 (2000).
- [97] Afshordi N, Brandenberger RH, "Super-Hubble nonlinear perturbations during inflation," Phys. Rev. D 63, 123505 (2001).
- [98] Bassett BA, Viniegra F, "Massless metric preheating," Phys. Rev. D 62, 043507 (2000).
- [99] Finelli F, Brandenberger RH, "Parametric amplification of metric fluctuations during reheating in two field models," Phys. Rev. D 62, 083502 (2000).
- [100] Brandenberger RH, Frey AR, Lorenz LC, "Entropy Fluctuations in Brane Inflation Models," Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 24, 4327 (2009).
- [101] Brandenberger RH, Dasgupta K, Davis AC, "A Study of Structure Formation and Reheating in the D3/D7 Brane Inflation Model," Phys. Rev. D 78, 083502 (2008).
- [102] Cyr-Racine F-Y, Brandenberger RH, "Study of the Growth of Entropy Modes in MSSM Flat Directions Decay: Constraints on the Parameter Space," JCAP 0902, 022 (2009).
- [103] Khlebnikov SY, Tkachev II, "Relic gravitational waves produced after preheating," Phys. Rev. D 56, 653 (1997).
- [104] Garcia-Bellido J, "Preheating the universe in hybrid inflation," arXiv:hep-ph/9804205.
- [105] Easther R, Lim EA, "Stochastic gravitational wave production after inflation," JCAP 0604, 010 (2006); Easther R, Giblin JT, Lim EA, "Gravitational Wave Production At The End Of Inflation," Phys. Rev. Lett. 99, 221301 (2007); Easther R, Giblin JT, Lim EA, "Gravitational Waves From the End of Inflation: Computational Strategies," Phys. Rev. D 77, 103519 (2008).
- [106] Garcia-Bellido J, Figueroa DG, "A stochastic background of gravitational waves from hybrid preheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. **98**, 061302 (2007); Garcia-Bellido J, Figueroa DG, Sastre A, "A Gravitational Wave Background from Reheating after Hybrid Inflation," Phys. Rev. D **77**, 043517 (2008).
- [107] Dufaux JF, Bergman A, Felder GN, Kofman L, Uzan JP, "Theory and Numerics of Gravitational Waves from Preheating after Inflation," Phys. Rev. D 76, 123517 (2007).
- [108] Price LR, Siemens X, "Stochastic Backgrounds of Gravitational Waves from Cosmological Sources: Techniques and Applications to Preheating," Phys. Rev. D 78, 063541 (2008).
- [109] Dufaux JF, Felder GN, Kofman L, Navros O, "Gravity Waves from Tachyonic Preheating after Hybrid Inflation," JCAP **0903**, 001 (2009).
- [110] Enqvist K, Kasuya S, Mazumdar A, "Reheating as a surface effect," Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 091301 (2002); Enqvist K, Kasuya S, Mazumdar A, "Inflatonic solitons in running mass inflation," Phys. Rev. D 66, 043505 (2002).
- [111] Kusenko A, Mazumdar A, "Gravitational waves from fragmentation of a primordial scalar condensate into Q-balls," Phys. Rev. Lett. **101**, 211301 (2008); A. Kusenko, A. Mazumdar and T. Multamaki, "Gravitational waves from the fragmentation of a supersym-

metric condensate," Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 124034;

- [112] Khlebnikov S, Kofman L, Linde AD, Tkachev I, "First-order nonthermal phase transition after preheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. 81, 2012 (1998) [arXiv:hep-ph/9804425].
- [113] Tkachev I, Khlebnikov S, Kofman L, Linde AD, "Cosmic strings from preheating," Phys. Lett. B 440, 262 (1998).
- [114] Parry MF, Sornborger AT, "Domain wall production during inflationary reheating," Phys. Rev. D 60, 103504 (1999).
- [115] Calzetta EA, Kandus A, "Self consistent estimates of magnetic fields from reheating," Phys. Rev. D 65, 063004 (2002); Davis A-C, Dimopoulos K, Prokopec T, Tornkvist O, "Primordial spectrum of gauge fields from inflation," Phys. Lett. B 501, 165 (2001); Boyanovsky D, de Vega HJ, Simionato M, "Large scale magnetogenesis from a non-equilibrium phase transition in the radiation dominated era," Phys. Rev. D 67, 123505 (2003); Boyanovsky D, Simionato M, de Vega HJ, "Magnetic field generation from non-equilibrium phase transitions," Phys. Rev. D 67, 023502 (2003); Mazumdar A, Stoica H, "Exciting gauge field and gravitons in a brane-anti-brane annihilation," Phys. Rev. Lett. 102, 091601 (2009).
- [116] Diaz-Gil A, Garcia-Bellido J, Garcia Perez M, Gonzalez-Arroyo A, "Magnetic field production during preheating at the electroweak scale," Phys. Rev. Lett. **100**, 241301 (2008); Diaz-Gil A, Garcia-Bellido J, Garcia Perez M, Gonzalez-Arroyo A, "Primordial magnetic fields from preheating at the electroweak scale," JHEP **0807**, 043 (2008).
- [117] Enqvist K, Jokinen A, Mazumdar A, Multamaki T, Vaihkonen A, "Non-Gaussianity from Preheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. 94, 161301 (2005); Enqvist K, Jokinen A, Mazumdar A, Multamaki T, Vaihkonen A, "Nongaussianity from instant and tachyonic preheating," JCAP 0503, 010 (2005); Jokinen A, Mazumdar A,

"Very Large Primordial Non-Gaussianity from multifield: Application to Massless Preheating," JCAP **0604**, 003 (2006).

- [118] Barnaby N, Cline JM, "Nongaussian and nonscaleinvariant perturbations from tachyonic preheating in hybrid inflation," Phys. Rev. D 73, 106012 (2006); Barnaby N, Cline JM, "Nongaussianity from Tachyonic Preheating in Hybrid Inflation," Phys. Rev. D 75, 086004 (2007).
- [119] Kohri K, Lyth DH, Valenzuela-Toledo CA, "On the generation of a non-gaussian curvature perturbation during preheating," arXiv:0904.0793 [hep-ph].
- [120] Chambers A, Rajantie A, "Lattice calculation of non-Gaussianity from preheating," Phys. Rev. Lett. 100, 041302 (2008) [Erratum-ibid. 101, 149903 (2008)]; Chambers A, Rajantie A, "Non-Gaussianity from massless preheating," JCAP 0808, 002 (2008).
- [121] Lachapelle J, Brandenberger RH, "Preheating with Non-Standard Kinetic Term," JCAP 0904, 020 (2009).
- [122] Battefeld D, "Preheating after Multi-field Inflation," Nucl. Phys. Proc. Suppl. **192-193**, 126 (2009).
- [123] Barnaby N, Burgess CP, Cline JM, "Warped reheating in brane-antibrane inflation," JCAP 0504, 007 (2005)
- [124] Zanchin V, Maia AJ, Craig W, Brandenberger RH, "Reheating in the presence of noise," Phys. Rev. D 57, 4651 (1998).
- [125] Zanchin V, Maia AJ, Craig W, Brandenberger RH, "Reheating in the presence of inhomogeneous noise," Phys. Rev. D 60, 023505 (1999).
- [126] Brandenberger RH, Craig W, "Towards a New Proof of Anderson Localization," arXiv:0805.4217 [hep-th].
- [127] Allahverdi R, Enqvist K, Garcia-Bellido J, Mazumdar A, "Gauge invariant MSSM inflaton," Phys. Rev. Lett. 97, 191304 (2006); Allahverdi R, Enqvist K, Garcia-Bellido J, Jokinen A, Mazumdar A, "MSSM flat direction inflation: slow roll, stability, fine tunning and reheating," JCAP 0706, 019 (2007).